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Then Ishac seized upon her hand and carrying her into the house, said to her, 'Take the lute and sing; for never saw I nor heard thy like in smiting
upon the lute; no, not even myself!' 'O my lord,' answered she, 'thou makest mock of me. Who am I that thou shouldst say all this to me? Indeed,
this is but of thy kindness.' 'Nay, by Allah,' exclaimed he, 'I said but the truth to thee and I am none of those on whom pretence imposeth. These
three months hath nature not moved thee to take the lute and sing thereto, and this is nought but an extraordinary thing. But all this cometh of
strength in the craft and self-restraint.' Then he bade her sing; and she said, 'Hearkening and obedience.' So she took the lute and tightening its
strings, smote thereon a number of airs, so that she confounded Ishac's wit and he was like to fly for delight. Then she returned to the first mode
and sang thereto the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? a. The Foolish Weaver clii.A sun of beauty she appears to all who look on her, iii. 191..? ? ? ? ? O
Amir of justice, be kind to thy subjects; For justice, indeed, of thy nature's a trait..? ? ? ? ? If the rose be entitled the pride of the morn, Before me
nor after she wins it, I ween..He [seated himself on the divan and] leant upon a cushion, whilst she put out her hand to her veil and did it off. Then
she put off her heavy outer clothes and discovered her charms, whereupon he embraced her and kissed her and swived her; after which they washed
and returned to their place and he said to her, 'Know that I have little knowledge [of what goes on] in my house, for that I trust to my servant; so
arise thou and see what the boy hath made ready in the kitchen.' Accordingly, she arose and going down into the kitchen, saw cooking pots over the
fire, wherein were all manner of dainty meats, and manchet-bread and fresh almond-and-honey cakes. So she set bread on a dish and ladled out
[what she would] from the pots and brought it to him..? ? ? ? ? His sides the tamarisk's slenderness deride, so lithe they are, Whence for conceit in
his own charms still drunken doth he fare..? ? ? ? ? My kinsmen and my friends for thee I did forsake And left them weeping tears that poured as
'twere a tide..Dadbin (King) and his Viziers, Story of, i. 104..There was once aforetime a chief officer [of police] and there passed by him one day a
Jew, with a basket in his hand, wherein were five thousand dinars; whereupon quoth the officer to one of his slaves, "Canst thou make shift to take
that money from yonder Jew's basket?" "Yes," answered he, nor did he tarry beyond the next day before he came to his master, with the basket in
his hand. So (quoth the officer) I said to him, "Go, bury it in such a place." So he went and buried it and returned and told me. Hardly had he done
this when there arose a clamour and up came the Jew, with one of the king's officers, avouching that the money belonged to the Sultan and that he
looked to none but us for it. We demanded of him three days' delay, as of wont, and I said to him who had taken the money, "Go and lay somewhat
in the Jew's house, that shall occupy him with himself." So he went and played a fine trick, to wit, he laid in a basket a dead woman's hand, painted
[with henna] and having a gold seal- ring on one of the fingers, and buried the basket under a flagstone in the Jew's house. Then came we and
searched and found the basket, whereupon we straightway clapped the Jew in irons for the murder of a woman..When the prefect saw this, he said,
"By Allah, the captain is excused!" Then my comrades came round about me and sprinkled water on my face, [till I came to myself,] when I arose
and accosting the Cadi, who was covered with confusion, said to him, "Thou seest that suspicion is fallen on thee, and indeed this affair is no light
matter, for that this woman's family will assuredly not sit down under her loss." Therewith the Cadi's heart quaked and he knew that the suspicion
had reverted upon him, wherefore his colour paled and his limbs smote together; and he paid of his own money, after the measure of that which he
had lost, so we would hush up the matter for him. (106) Then we departed from him in peace, whilst I said in myself, "Indeed, the woman deceived
me not.".So he abode in this employ, till he had sowed and reaped and threshed and winnowed, and all was sheer in his hand and the owner
appointed neither inspector nor overseer, but relied altogether upon him. Then he bethought himself and said, '_I_* misdoubt me the owner of this
grain will not give me my due; so I were better take of it, after the measure of my hire; and if he give me my due, I will restore him that which I
have taken.' So he took of the grain, after the measure of that which fell to him, and hid it in a privy place. Then he carried the rest to the old man
and meted it out to him, and he said to him, 'Come, take [of the grain, after the measure of] thy hire, for which I agreed with thee, and sell it and
buy with the price clothes and what not else; and though thou abide with me half a score years, yet shall thou still have this wage and I will acquit it
to thee thus.' Quoth the merchant in himself, 'Indeed, I have done a foul thing in that I look it without his leave.'.Meanwhile, King Azadbekht and
his wife stayed not in their flight till they came to [the court of] the King of Fars, (97) whose name was Kutrou. (98) When they presented
themselves to him, he entreated them with honour and entertained them handsomely, and Azadbekht told him his story, first and last. So he gave
him a great army and wealth galore and he abode with him some days, till he was rested, when he made ready with his host and setting out for his
own dominions, waged war upon Isfehend and falling in upon the capital, defeated the rebel vizier and slew him. Then he entered the city and sat
down on the throne of his kingship; and whenas he was rested and the kingdom was grown peaceful for him, he despatched messengers to the
mountain aforesaid in quest of the child; but they returned and informed the king that they had not found him..When the evening came, the king
bade fetch the vizier; so he presented himself before him and the king bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "Hearkening and obedience.
Know, O king (but God alone knoweth His secret purpose and is versed in all that is past and was foredone among bygone peoples), that.? ? ? ? ?
What had it irked them, had they'd ta'en farewell of him they've left Lone, whilst estrangement's fires within his entrails rage amain?.There was
once a man, a headman [of a village], by name Abou Sabir, and he had much cattle and a fair wife, who had borne him two sons. They abode in a
certain village and there used to come thither a lion and devour Abou Sabir's cattle, so that the most part thereof was wasted and his wife said to
him one day, 'This lion hath wasted the most part of our cattle. Arise, mount thy horse and take thy men and do thine endeavour to kill him, so we
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may be at rest from him.' But Abou Sabir said, 'Have patience, O woman, for the issue of patience is praised. This lion it is that transgresseth
against us, and the transgressor, needs must Allah destroy him. Indeed, it is our patience that shall slay him, and he that doth evil, needs must it
revert upon him.' A little after, the king went forth one day to hunt and falling in with the lion, he and his troops, gave chase to him and ceased not
[to follow] after him till they slew him. This came to Abou Sabir's knowledge and he said to his wife, 'Said I not to thee, O woman, that whoso doth
evil, it shall revert upon him? Belike, if I had sought to slay the lion myself, I had not availed against him, and this is the issue of patience.'.Then he
gave me the present and letter and money for my expenses. So I kissed his hand and going out from before him, repaired to the sea-coast, where I
took ship with many other merchants and we sailed days and nights, till, after a prosperous voyage, God vouchsafed us a safe arrival at the island of
Serendib. We landed and went up to the city, where I carried the letter and present to the king and kissing the earth fell [prostrate before him],
invoking blessings on him. When he saw me, 'Welcome to thee, O Sindbad!' quoth he. 'By the Most Great God, we have longed for thy sight and
the day is blessed on which we behold thee once more.' Then he took my hand and seating me by his side, welcomed me and entreated me friendly
and rejoiced in me with an exceeding joy; after which he fell to conversing with me and caressing me and said, 'What brings thee to us, O Sindbad?'
I kissed his hand and thanking him, said, 'O my lord, I bring thee a present and a letter from my lord the Khalif Haroun er Reshid.' Then I brought
out to him the present and the letter and he read the latter and accepted the former, rejoicing therein with an exceeding joy..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ea.
Story of the Barber's First Brother cxlv.Lewdness, The Pious Woman accused of, ii. 5..O amir of justice, be kind to thy subjects, iii. 24..? ? ? ? ?
She let him taste her honey and wine (183) before his death: This was his last of victual until the Judgment Day..The king gave ear to her counsel
and despatching the eunuch for the mamelukes, assigned them a lodging and said to them, "Have patience, till the king give you tidings of your
lord El Abbas." When they heard his words, their eyes ran over with plenteous tears, of their much longing for the sight of their lord. Then the king
bade the queen enter the privy chamber (97) and let down the curtain (98) [before the door thereof]. So she did this and he summoned them to his
presence. When they stood before him, they kissed the earth, to do him worship, and showed forth their breeding (99) and magnified his dignity.
He bade them sit, but they refused, till he conjured them by their lord El Abbas. So they sat down and he caused set before them food of various
kinds and fruits and sweetmeats. Now within the Lady Afifeh's palace was an underground way communicating with the palace of the princess
Mariyeh. So the queen sent after her and she came to her, whereupon she made her stand behind the curtain and gave her to know that El Abbas
was the king's son of Yemen and that these were his mamelukes. Moreover, she told her that the prince's father had levied his troops and was come
with his army in quest of him and that he had pitched his camp in the Green Meadow and despatched these mamelukes to make enquiry of their
lord. So Mariyeh abode looking upon them and upon their beauty and grace and the goodliness of their apparel, till they had eaten their fill of food
and the tables were removed; whereupon the king recounted to them the story of El Abbas and they took leave of him and went away..? ? ? ? ?
Beauty on his cheek hath written, "Blest be Allah, He who created this enchanting wight!".As for Er Razi and El Merouzi, they made peace with
each other and sat down to share the booty. Quoth El Merouzi, 'I will not give thee a dirhem of this money, till thou pay me my due of the money
that is in thy house.' And Er Razi said 'I will not do it, nor will I subtract this from aught of my due.' So they fell out upon this and disputed with
one another and each went saying to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a dirhem!' And words ran high between them and contention was
prolonged..Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin, ii. 117..On the morrow, he repaired to the
druggist, who saluted him and came to meet him and rejoiced in him and smiled in his face, deeming his wife innocent. Then he questioned him of
his yesterday's case and he told him how he had fared, saying, 'O my brother, when the cuckold knocked at the door, I would have entered the
chest; but his wife forbade me and rolled me up in the rug. The man entered and thought of nothing but the chest; so he broke it open and abode as
he were a madman, going up and coming down. Then he went his way and I came out and we abode on our wonted case till eventide, when she
gave me this shirt of her husband's; and behold, I am going to her.'.Now there accosted him once, on his day of ill-omen, an Arab of the Benou Tai,
(170) and En Numan would have put him to death; but the Arab said, "God quicken the king! I have two little girls and have made none guardian
over them; so, if the king see fit to grant me leave to go to them, I will give him the covenant of God (171) that I will return to him, whenas I have
appointed them a guardian." En Numan had compassion on him and said to him, "If a man will be surety for thee of those who are with us, [I will
let thee go], and if thou return not, I will put him to death." Now there was with En Numan his vizier Sherik ben Amrou; so the Tai (172) looked at
him and said,.We sat down and I looked at him who had opened the door to us, and behold he was lopped of the hand. I misliked this of him, and
when I had sat a little longer, there entered a man, who filled the lamps in the saloon and lit the candles; and behold, he also was handlopped. Then
came the folk and there entered none except he were lopped of the hand, and indeed the house was full of these. When the assembly was complete,
the host entered and the company rose to him and seated him in the place of honour. Now he was none other than the man who had fetched me, and
he was clad in sumptuous apparel, but his hands were in his sleeves, so that I knew not how it was with them. They brought him food and he ate, he
and the company; after which they washed their hands and the host fell to casting furtive glances at me..So the wicked man attained that which he
sought of the vizier and the case was prolonged till the affairs of the kingdom became disordered, by dint of ill governance, and the most part of the
king's empery fell away from him and he came nigh unto ruin. Therewithal he was certified of the loyalty of his [late] skilful vizier and the
excellence of his governance and the justness of his judgment. So he sent after him and brought him and the wicked man before him and
summoning the grandees of his realm and the chiefs of his state to his presence, gave them leave to talk and dispute and forbade the wicked man
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from that his lewd opinion. (80) Then arose that wise and skilful vizier and praised God the Most High and lauded Him and glorified Him and
hallowed Him and attested His unity and disputed with the wicked man and overcame him and put him to silence; nor did he cease from him till he
enforced him to make confession of repentance [and turning away] from that which he had believed..104. El Amin and his Uncle Ibrahim ben el
Mehdi ccccxviii.The Thirteenth Night of the Month..As he was thus, behold, Aamir called out to him and said, "O my lord, come to my help, or I
am a dead man!" So El Abbas went up to him and found him cast down on his back and chained with four chains to four pickets of iron. He loosed
his bonds and said to him, "Go before me, O Aamir." So he fared on before him a little, and presently they looked, and behold, horsemen making to
Zuheir's succour, to wit, twelve thousand cavaliers, with Sehl ben Kaab in their van, mounted upon a jet-black steed. He charged upon Aamir, who
fled from him, then upon El Abbas, who said, "O Aamir, cleave fast to my horse and guard my back." Aamir did as he bade him, whereupon El
Abbas cried out at the folk and falling upon them, overthrew their braves and slew of them nigh two thousand cavaliers, whilst not one of them
knew what was to do nor with whom he fought. Then said one of them to other, "Verily, the king is slain; so with whom do we wage war? Indeed
ye flee from him; so do ye enter under his banners, or not one of you will be saved.".First Officer's Story, The, ii. 122..TABLE OF CONTENTS
OF THE UNFINISHED CALCUTTA (1814-18) EDITION (FIRST TWO HUNDRED NIGHTS ONLY) OF THE ARABIC TEXT OF THE
BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE NIGHT..Then she mounted the mule and repairing to the palace of the Commander of the
Faithful, went in to him and kissed the earth before him. Quoth he to her, as who should make mock of her, "I doubt not but thou hast found thy
lord." "By thy felicity and the length of thy continuance [on life,]" answered she, "I have indeed found him!" Now Er Reshid was leaning back; but,
when he heard this, he sat up and said to her, "By my life, [is this thou sayest] true?" "Ay, by thy life!" answered she; and he said, "Bring him into
my presence, so I may see him." But she replied, "O my lord, there have betided him many stresses and his charms are changed and his favour
faded; and indeed the Commander of the Faithful vouchsafed me a month; wherefore I will tend him the rest of the month and then bring him to do
his service to the Commander of the Faithful." Quoth Er Reshid, "True; the condition was for a month; but tell me what hath betided him." "O my
lord," answered she, "may God prolong thy continuance and make Paradise thy place of returning and thy harbourage and the fire the abiding-place
of thine enemies, when he presenteth himself to pay his respects to thee, he will expound to thee his case and will name unto thee those who have
wronged him; and indeed this is an arrear that is due to the Commander of the Faithful, in (41) whom may God fortify the Faith and vouchsafe him
the mastery over the rebel and the froward!".Sitt el Milah, Noureddin Ali of Damascus and, iii. 3..I blessed him and thanked him and abode with
him in all honour and consideration, till, after a little, the merchants came, even as he had said, and bought and sold and bartered; and when they
were about to depart, my master came to me and said, 'The merchants are about to depart; arise, that thou mayst go with them to thy country.' So I
betook myself to the folk, and behold, they had bought great store of elephants' bones and bound up their loads and embarked in the ship; and my
master took passage for me with them and paid my hire and all that was chargeable upon me. (220) Moreover, he gave me great store of goods and
we set sail and passed from island to island, till we traversed the sea and arrived at the port of our destination; whereupon the merchants brought
out their goods and sold; and I also brought out that which was with me and sold it at a good profit..Men and our Lord Jesus, The Three, i.
282..Clemency, Of, i. 120..Then he turned back, pondering upon that sleeping youth, and coming to him, as he slept, lighted down from his horse
and sat down by him. He fixed his eyes upon his face and considered him awhile and said in himself, 'For aught I know, this youth may be Melik
Shah.' And he fell a-hemming and saying, 'Harkye, O youth!' Whereupon the sleeper awoke and sat up; and the eunuch said to him, 'Who is thy
father in this village and where is thy dwelling?' The youth sighed and answered, 'I am a stranger;' and the eunuch said, 'From what land art thou
and who is thy father?' Quoth the other, 'I am from such a land,' and the eunuch ceased not to question him and he to answer him, till he was
certified of him and knew him. So he rose and embraced him and kissed him and wept over his case. Moreover, he told him that he was going
about in quest of him and informed him that he was come privily from the king his mother's husband and that his mother would be content [to
know] that he was alive and well, though she saw him not..Presently, up came the old woman, whereupon the young man sprang to his feet and
laying hold of her, demanded of her the turban-cloth. Quoth she, "Know that I entered one of the houses and made the ablution and prayed in the
place of prayer; and I forgot the turban-cloth there and went out. Now I know not the house in which I prayed, nor have I been directed (59)
thereto, and I go round about every day till the night, so haply I may light on it, for I know not its owner." When the draper heard this, he said to the
old woman, "Verily, Allah restoreth unto thee vhat which thou hast lost. Rejoice, for the turban-cloth is with me and in my house." And he arose
forthright and gave her the turban-cloth, as it was. She gave it to the young man, and the draper made his peace with his wife and gave her raiment
and jewellery, [by way of peace-offering], till she was content and her heart was appeased. (60).Look at the moss-rose, on its branches seen, ii.
256..?STORY OF THE WEAVER WHO BECAME A PHYSICIAN BY HIS WIFE'S COMMANDMENT..? ? ? ? ? Unto me the world's whole
gladness is thy nearness and thy sight; All incumbent thy possession and thy love a law of right..? ? ? ? ? They have shut out thy person from my
sight; They cannot shut thy memory from my spright..? ? ? ? ? n. The Man and his Wilful Wife dcxxviii.Now over against the place in question was
a host of enemies, hard of heart, and in this he purposed the youth's slaughter. So he bade bring him forth of the underground dungeon and caused
him draw near to him and saw his case. Then he bestowed on him a dress of honour and the folk rejoiced in this. Moreover, he tied him an ensign
(134) and giving him a numerous army, despatched him to the region aforesaid, whither all who went were still slain or made prisoners. So Melik
Shah betook himself thither with his army and when it was one of the days, behold, the enemy fell in upon them in the night; whereupon some of
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his men fled and the rest the enemy took; and they took Melik Shah also and cast him into an underground dungeon, with a company of his men.
There he abode a whole year in evil plight, whilst his fellows mourned over his beauty and grace..Meinsoun drank off his cup and said to her, 'Well
done, O perfect of attributes!' Then he signed to her and was absent awhile, after which he returned and with him a tray of jewels worth an hundred
thousand dinars, [which he gave to Tuhfeh]. So Kemeriyeh arose and bade her slave-girl open the closet behind her, wherein she laid all that
wealth. Then she delivered the key to Tuhfeh, saying, 'All that cometh to thee of riches, lay thou in this closet that is by thy side, and after the
festival, it shall be carried to thy palace on the heads of the Jinn.' Tuhfeh kissed her hand, and another king, by name Munir, took the cup and filling
it, said to her, 'O fair one, sing to me over my cup upon the jasmine.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' answered she and improvised the following
verses:.135. Jouder and his Brothers dcvi.? ? ? ? ? By Allah, O thou that chid'st my heart concerning my sister's love, Leave chiding and rather
bemoan my case and help me to my will..27. The Khalif Hisham and the Arab Youth cclxxi.111. The Pilgrim and the Old Woman who dwelt in the
Desert ccccxxxiv.? ? ? ? ? So hath the Merciful towards Hudheifeh driven you, A champion ruling over all, a lion of great might..? ? ? ? ? e. Story
of the Portress lxvii.? ? ? ? ? O thou with love of whom I'm smitten, yet content, I prithee come to me and hasten to my side..54. The Woman
whose Hands were cut off for Almsgiving dcxli.When the king heard this story, he smiled and it pleased him and he bade the vizier go away to his
own house..Then they returned to Shehrzad and displayed her in the second dress. They clad her in a dress of surpassing goodliness, and veiled her
face to the eyes with her hair. Moreover, they let down her side locks and she was even as saith of her one of her describers in the following
verses:.? ? ? ? ? Wherewith farewell, quoth I, and peace be on thee aye, What while the branches bend, what while the stars abide..When the king
heard this story, he was fortified in his resolve to spare the vizier and to leave haste in an affair whereof he was not assured; so he comforted him
and bade him withdraw to his lodging..So the vizier went in to his daughter and said to her, 'O my daughter, the king seeketh thee of me and
desireth to marry thee.' 'O my father,' answered she 'I desire not a husband and if thou wilt marry me, marry me not but with one who shall be
below me in rank and I nobler than he, so he may not turn to other than myself nor lift his eyes upon me, and marry me not to one who is nobler
than I, lest I be with him as a slave-girl and a serving-woman.' So the vizier returned to the king and acquainted him with that which his daughter
had said, whereat he redoubled in desire and love-liking for her and said to her father, 'An thou marry me not to her of good grace, I will take her
by force in thy despite.' The vizier again betook himself to his daughter and repeated to her the king's words, but she replied, 'I desire not a
husband.' So he returned to the king and told him what she said, and he was wroth and threatened the vizier, whereupon the latter took his daughter
and fled with her..The Twenty-Eighth and Last Night of the Month.Presently, in came the draper, at the hour of evening prayer, and sitting down in
the place where the old woman had prayed, looked about him and espied the turban. He knew it [for that which he had that day sold to the young
man] and misdoubted of the case, wherefore anger appeared in his face and he was wroth with his wife and reviled her and abode his day and his
night, without speaking to her, what while she knew not the cause of his anger. Then she looked and seeing the turban-cloth before him and noting
the traces of burning thereon, understood that his anger was on account of this and concluded that he was wroth because it was burnt..Meanwhile,
she prayed to God the Most High that He would establish her innocence in the eyes of her husband and the folk. So He sent down upon her
husband's brother a sore disease and none knew a remedy for him; wherefore he said to his brother, ' In such a city is a pious woman, a recluse, and
her prayers are answered; so do thou carry me to her, that she may pray for me and God (to whom belong might and majesty) may make me whole
of this sickness.' Accordingly, he took him up and fared on with him, till they came to the village where dwelt the old man, who had rescued the
woman from the pit and carried her to his dwelling and tended her there, [till she recovered]..As for the governor, he wasted all that was with him
and returned to the city, where he saw the youth and excused himself to him. Then he questioned him of what had befallen him and he told him,
whereat he marvelled and returned to companionship with him; but the youth ceased to have regard for him and gave him not stipends, as of his
[former] wont, neither discovered to him aught of his secrets. When the governor saw that there was no profit for him with the young Khorassani,
he returned to the king, the ravisher of the damsel, and told him what the chamberlain had done and counselled him to slay the latter and incited
him to recover the damsel, [promising] to give his friend to drink of poison and return. So the king sent for the chamberlain and upbraided him;
whereupon he fell upon him and slew him and the king's servants fell upon the chamberlain and slew him..168. Abdallah ben Fasil and his Brothers
dcccclixviii.? ? ? ? ? Brother of En Numan, with thee lies an old man's anguish to allay, A graybeard slain, may God make fair his deeds upon the
Reckoning-Day!.They ate and drank and sported and made merry awhile of the day; and as they were thus engaged, up came the master of the
house, with his friends, whom he had brought with him, that they might carouse together, as of wont. He saw the door opened and knocked lightly,
saying to his friends, 'Have patience with me, for some of my family are come to visit me; wherefore excuse belongeth [first] to God the Most
High, and then to you.' (263) So they took leave of him and went their ways, whilst he gave another light knock at the door. When the young man
heard this, he changed colour and the woman said to him, 'Methinks thy servant hath returned.' 'Yes,' answered he; and she arose and opening the
door to the master of the house, said to him, 'Where hast thou been? Indeed, thy master is wroth with thee.' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'I have but
been about his occasions.'.30. Maan ben Zaideh and the Bedouin dxxxii.? ? ? ? ? I'm the keeper of the promise and the troth, And my gathering is
eath, without impede..? ? ? ? ? O thou that questionest the lily of its scent, Give ear unto my words and verses thereanent..77. King Kisra
Anoushirwan and the Village Damsel ccclxxxix.Jest of a Thief, A Merry, ii. 186..? ? ? ? ? o. The Fifteenth Officer's Story dccccxl.Moreover, King
Shehriyar summoned chroniclers and copyists and bade them write all that had betided him with his wife, first and last; so they wrote this and
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named it "The Stories of the Thousand Nights and One Night." The book came to (195) thirty volumes and these the king laid up in his treasury.
Then the two kings abode with their wives in all delight and solace of life, for that indeed God the Most High had changed their mourning into
joyance; and on this wise they continued till there took them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, he who maketh void the
dwelling-places and peopleth the tombs, and they were translated to the mercy of God the Most High; their houses were laid waste and their
palaces ruined and the kings inherited their riches..Then said she to him, "O elder, I would fain drink." So he arose and brought her a gugglet of
water; but she said to him, "Who bade thee fetch that?" Quoth he, "Saidst thou not to me, 'I would fain drink'?" And she answered, "I want not this;
nay, I want wine, the delight of the soul, so haply, O elder, I may solace myself therewith." "God forbid," exclaimed the old man, "that wine should
be drunk in my house, and I a stranger in the land and a Muezzin and an imam, (32) who prayeth with the true-believers, and a servant of the house
of the Lord of the Worlds! "Quoth she, "Why wilt thou forbid me to drink thereof in thy house?" "Because," answered he, "it is unlawful." "O
elder," rejoined she, "God hath forbidden [the eating of] blood and carrion and hog's flesh. Tell me, are grapes and honey lawful or unlawful?"
Quoth he, "They are lawful;" and she said, "This is the juice of grapes and the water of honey." But he answered, "Leave this thy talk, for thou shall
never drink wine in my house." "O Sheikh," rejoined she, "folk eat and drink and enjoy themselves and we are of the number of the folk and God is
very forgiving, clement." (33) Quoth he, "This is a thing that may not be." And she said, "Hast thou not heard what the poet saith ... ?" And she
recited the following verses:.After this, the authorities compounded with the highwayman for his submission, and when he came before them, they
enriched him and he became in such favour with the Sultan's deputy that he used to eat and drink with him and there befell familiar converse
between them. On this wise they abode a great while, till, one day, the Sultan's deputy made a banquet, and therein, for a wonder, was a roasted
francolin, which when the robber saw, he laughed aloud. The deputy was angered against him and said to him, "What is the meaning of thy
laughter? Seest thou default [in the entertainment] or dost thou mock at us, of thy lack of breeding?" "Not so, by Allah, O my lord," answered the
highwayman. "But I saw yonder francolin and bethought myself thereanent of an extraordinary thing; and it was on this wise. In the days of my
youth, I used to stop the way, and one day I fell in with a man, who had with him a pair of saddle-bags and money therein. So I said to him, 'Leave
these bags, for I mean to kill thee.' Quoth he, 'Take the fourth part of [that which is in] them and leave [me] the rest.' And I said, 'Needs must I take
the whole and slay thee, to boot.' Then said he, 'Take the saddle-bags and let me go my way.' But I answered, 'Needs must I slay thee.' As we were
in this contention, he and I, behold, he saw a francolin and turning to it, said, 'Bear witness against him, O francolin, that he slayeth me unjustly and
letteth me not go to my children, for all he hath gotten my money.' However, I took no pity on him neither hearkened to that which he said, but
slew him and concerned not myself with the francolin's testimony.".? ? ? ? ? In wine, as the glittering sunbeams bright, my heart's contentment is,
That banishes hence, with various joys, all kinds of care and dole..? ? ? ? ? n. The Man and his Wilful Wife dccccxix.Now it was the night-season.
So the soldiers carried him without the city, thinking to crucify him, when, behold, there came out upon them thieves and fell in on them with
swords and [other] weapons. Thereupon the guards left him whom they purposed to put to death [and took to flight], whilst the man who was going
to slaughter fled forth at a venture and plunging into the desert, knew not whither he went before he found himself in a thicket and there came out
upon him a lion of frightful aspect, which snatched him up and set him under him. Then he went up to a tree and tearing it up by the roots, covered
the man therewith and made off into the thicket, in quest of the lioness..? ? ? ? ? I hope for present (62) good [and bounty at thy hand,] For souls of
men are still to present (63) good inclined..? ? ? ? ? b. The Fakir and his Pot of Butter dccccii.When the princess heard this her slave-girl's report,
she wept and lamented and was like to depart the world. Then she clave to her pillow and said, "O Shefikeh, I will instruct thee of somewhat that is
not hidden from God the Most High, and it is that thou watch over me till God the Most High decree the accomplishment of His commandment,
and when my days are ended, take thou the necklace and the mantle that El Abbas gave me and return them to him. Indeed, I deem not he will live
after me, and if God the Most High decree against him and his days come to an end, do thou give one charge to shroud us and bury us both in one
grave.".So the folk gathered together to them and blamed the lackpenny and said to him, 'Give him the price of that which thou hast eaten.' Quoth
he, 'I gave him a dirhem before I entered the shop;' and the cook said, 'Be everything I sell this day forbidden (15) to me, if he gave me so much as
the name of a piece of money! By Allah, he gave me nought, but ate my food and went out and [would have] made off, without aught [said I]'
'Nay,' answered the lackpenny, 'I gave thee a dirhem,' and he reviled the cook, who returned his abuse; whereupon he dealt him a cuff and they
gripped and grappled and throttled each other. When the folk saw them on this wise, they came up to them and said to them, 'What is this strife
between you, and no cause for it?' 'Ay, by Allah,' replied the lackpenny, 'but there is a cause for it, and the cause hath a tail!' Whereupon, 'Yea, by
Allah,' cried the cook, 'now thou mindest me of thyself and thy dirhem! Yes, he gave me a dirhem and [but] a quarter of the price is spent. Come
back and take the rest of the price of thy dirhem.' For that he understood what was to do, at the mention of the tail; and I, O my brother," added
Aboulhusn, "my story hath a cause, which I will tell thee."."And indeed," continued Adi, "this ode on the Prophet (may God bless and keep him!) is
well known and to comment it would be tedious." Quoth Omar, "Who is at the door?" "Among them is Omar ibn [Abi] Rebya the Cureishite," (49)
answered Adi, and the Khalif said, "May God show him no favour neither quicken him! Was it not he who said ... ?" And he recited the following
verses:.? ? ? ? ? They have forbid their image to visit me in sleep; So even my nightly phantom forsaketh me, heigho!.When the morning morrowed
and the king sat on the throne of his kingship, he summoned the chief of his viziers and said to him, "What deemest thou of this that yonder
robber-youth hath done? Behold, he hath entered my house and lain down on my bed and I fear lest there be an intrigue between him and the
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woman. How deemest thou of the affair?" "God prolong the king's continuance!" replied the vizier. "What sawest thou in this youth [to make thee
trust in him]? Is he not vile of origin, the son of thieves? Needs must a thief revert to his vile origin, and whoso reareth the young of the serpent
shall get of them nought but biting. As for the woman, she is not at fault; for, since [the] time [of her marriage with thee] till now, there hath
appeared from her nought but good breeding and modesty; and now, if the king give me leave, I will go to her and question her, so I may discover
to thee the affair.".Then he thrust his feet into boots and girt him with a sword and a girdle and bound about his middle a quiver and a bow and
arrows. Moreover, he put money in his pocket and thrust into his sleeve letters-patent addressed to the governor of Ispahan, bidding him assign to
Rustem Khemartekeni a monthly allowance of a hundred dirhems and ten pounds of bread and five pounds of meat and enrol him among the Turks
under his commandment. Then he took him up and carrying him forth, left him in one of the mosques..? ? ? ? ? My patience underneath the loss of
friends and folk With pallor's sorry garb hath clad me, comrades dear..38. Yehya ben Khalid and Mensour ccv.? ? ? ? ? o. The Merchant and the
Thieves dccccxx.With this the Khalif waxed wroth, and the Hashimi vein (36) started out from between his eyes and he cried out to Mesrour and
said to him, "Go forth and see which of them is dead." So Mesrour went out, running, and the Khalif said to Zubeideh, "Wilt thou lay me a wager?"
"Yes," answered she; "I will wager, and I say that Aboulhusn is dead." "And I," rejoined the Khalif, "wager and say that none is dead save Nuzhet
el Fuad; and the stake shall be the Garden of Pleasance against thy palace and the Pavilion of Pictures." So they [agreed upon this and] abode
awaiting Mesrour, till such time as he should return with news..Then they arose and went up to the palace, whereupon the trays of food were
brought and they ate and drank; after which quoth Queen Es Shuhba, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to us, by way of thankoffering for thy deliverance, and favour
us with that which shall solace our minds, for that indeed my mind hath been occupied with thee.' Quoth Tuhfeh 'Hearkening and obedience, O my
lady.' So she improvised and sang the following verses:.17. The Hedgehog and the Pigeons clii.EL HEJJAJ AND THE THREE YOUNG MEN.
(69).Officer's Story, the Eighth, ii. 155..On this wise they did with her sister Dinarzad, and when they had made an end of displaying the two
brides, the king bestowed dresses of honour on all who were present and dismissed them to their own places. Then Shehrzad went in to King
Shehriyar and Dinarzad to King Shahzeman and each of them solaced himself with the company of his beloved and the hearts of the folk were
comforted. When the morning morrowed, the vizier came in to the two kings and kissed the ground before them; wherefore they thanked him and
were bountiful to him. Then they went forth and sat down upon couches of estate, whilst all the viziers and amirs and grandees and the chief
officers of the realm and the household presented themselves before them and kissed the earth. King Shehriyar ordered them dresses of honour and
largesse and they offered up prayers for the abiding continuance [on life] of the king and his brother..? ? ? ? ? If thou forsake us, there is none Can
stand to us instead of thee..On the third day I said to myself, "Thou art mad or witless!" For I was going about in quest of a woman who knew me
and I knew her not, seeing that indeed she was veiled, [whenas I saw her]. Then I went round about the third day till the hour of afternoon prayer,
and sore was my concern and my chagrin, for I knew that there abode to me of my life but [till] the morrow, when the chief of the police would
seek me. When it was the time of sundown, I passed through one of the streets, and beheld a woman at a window. Her door was ajar and she was
clapping her hands and casting furtive glances at me, as who should say, "Come up by the door." So I went up, without suspicion, and when I
entered, she rose and clasped me to her breast 1 marvelled at her affair and she said to me, "I am she whom thou depositedst with Amin el Hukm."
Quoth I to her, "O my sister, I have been going round and round in quest of thee, for indeed thou hast done a deed that will be chronicled in history
and hast cast me into slaughter (100) on thine account." "Sayst thou this to me," asked she, "and thou captain of men?" And I answered, "How
should I not be troubled, seeing that I am in concern [for an affair] that I turn over and over [in my mind], more by token that I abide my day long
going about [searching for thee] and in the night I watch its stars [for wakefulness]?" Quoth she, "Nought shall betide but good, and thou shalt get
the better of him.".? ? ? ? ? g. The Seventh Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor dlxiii.? ? ? ? ? b. Story of the Eunuch Kafour xxxix.Actions, Of the Issues
of Good and Evil, i. 103..? ? ? ? ? Our stead, that late was desert, grew green and eke our trees, That barren were, grew loaded with ripened fruits
galore..ABDALLAH BEN NAFI AND THE KING'S SON OF CASHGHAR. (157).If, in his own land, midst his folk, abjection and despite, ii.
196..Son, Story of King Ibrahim and his, i. 138..? ? ? ? ? g. King Bihkerd cccclxiv.THE BOOK OF THE THOUSAND NIGHTS AND ONE
NIGHT..When the king heard this, he was certified that the youth was his very son; so he cried out at the top of his voice and casting himself upon
him, embraced him and wept and said, "Had I put thee to death, as was my intent, I should have died of regret for thee." Then he cut his bonds and
taking his crown from his head, set it on that of his son, whereupon the people raised cries of joy, whilst the trumpets sounded and the drums beat
and there befell a great rejoicing. They decorated the city and it was a glorious day; the very birds stayed their flight in the air, for the greatness of
the clamour and the noise of the crying. The army and the folk carried the prince [to the palace] in magnificent procession, and the news came to
his mother Behrjaur, who came forth and threw herself upon him. Moreover, the king bade open the prison and bring forth all who were therein,
and they held high festival seven days and seven nights and rejoiced with a mighty rejoicing; whilst terror and silence and confusion and affright
fell upon the viziers and they gave themselves up for lost..Vizier Er Rehwan, King Shah Bekht and his, i. 215..When the old man heard her words
and that wherewith she menaced him, he arose and went out, perplexed and knowing not what he should do, and there met him a Jew, who was his
neighbour, and said to him, "O Sheikh, how cometh it that I see thee strait of breast? Moreover, I hear in thy house a noise of talk, such as I use not
to hear with thee." Quoth the Muezzin, "Yonder is a damsel who avoucheth that she is of the slave-girls of the Commander of the Faithful Haroun
er Reshid; and she hath eaten food and now would fain drink wine in my house, but I forbade her. However she avoucheth that except she drink
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thereof, she will perish, and indeed I am bewildered concerning my affair." "Know, O my neighbour," answered the Jew, "that the slave-girls of the
Commander of the Faithful are used to drink wine, and whenas they eat and drink not, they perish; and I fear lest some mishap betide her, in which
case thou wouldst not be safe from the Khalifs wrath." "What is to be done?" asked the Sheikh; and the Jew replied, "I have old wine that will suit
her." Quoth the old man, "[I conjure thee] by the right of neighbourship, deliver me from this calamity and let me have that which is with thee!" "In
the name of God," answered the Jew and going to his house, brought out a flagon of wine, with which the Sheikh returned to Sitt el Milah. This
pleased her and she said to him, "Whence hadst thou this?" "I got it from my neighbour the Jew," answered he. "I set out to him my case with thee
and he gave me this.".There was once, of old time, in one of the tribes of the Arabs, a woman great with child by her husband, and they had a hired
servant, a man of excellent understanding. When the woman came to [the time of her] delivery, she gave birth to a maid-child in the night and they
sought fire of the neighbours. So the journeyman went in quest of fire..Me, till I stricken was therewith, to love thou didst excite, iii. 113.Then the
Khalif went forth and bade decorate the city: [so they decorated it] and the drums of glad tidings were beaten. Moreover they made banquets to the
people and the tables were spread seven days. And Tuhfeh and the Commander of the Faithful ceased not to be in the most delightsome of life and
the most prosperous thereof till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and the Sunderer of Companies; and thu is all that hath come down to
as of their story.".King Shah Bekht and His Vizier Er Rehwan.Presently, there came in upon us a spunger, without leave, and we went on playing,
whilst he played with us. Then quoth the Sultan to the Vizier, "Bring the spunger who cometh in to the folk, without leave or bidding, that we may
enquire into his case. Then will I cut off his head." So the headsman arose and dragged the spunger before the Sultan, who bade cut off his head.
Now there was with them a sword, that would not cut curd; (151) so the headsman smote him therewith and his head flew from his body. When we
saw this, the wine fled from our heads and we became in the sorriest of plights. Then my friends took up the body and went out with it, that they
might hide it, whilst I took the head and made for the river..84. The Devout Woman and the two Wicked Elders cccxciv
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